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July 27, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

The purpose of this letter is to transmit an ordinance from the Solid Waste Division (Division) authorizing supplemental budget appropriation authority for 2004, including the fiscal note and supporting documentation.  The expenditure authority requested is all backed by revenue from tipping fees collected at the Division’s facilities.  The Division will still achieve the $9 million in savings projected in the 2004 Business Plan.  A breakdown of the budget request by full-time employees (FTEs) and expenses is summarized in Table 1 of this letter, and a brief explanation follows.

The supplemental budget was developed to cover the expenditures needed by the Division to operate through the remainder of the year.  While there have been a number of unplanned expenditures, the largest increase in the supplemental budget is to handle the increase in solid waste tonnage this year.

This growth in tonnage can be accounted for by two factors.  First, regional economic conditions seem to be improving.  One indicator of growth is an increase in solid waste tonnage – an increase in tonnage indicates an increase in consumption (i.e., spending), population, and employment in the region.  The Division expects to receive 35,000 more tons of garbage this year than planned for in the 2004 budget.

Second, a $10/ton increase in the regional direct fee was adopted by the King County Council in the Solid Waste Omnibus Ordinance 14811 in December 2003, after the adoption of the 2004 budget.  The regional direct fee is the discounted fee the commercial haulers pay when they bypass the County transfer system and take solid waste directly to the Cedar Hills Regional Landfill for disposal.  The increase in the regional direct fee from $59.50 to $69.50 was adopted last year to reduce the discount to private haulers.  As a result of the fee increase, Waste Management has changed their operations by hauling all of their wastes to County transfer stations instead of going directly to Cedar Hills, thus avoiding the fee increase altogether.  The impact to the Division of their change in operations is an increase of tonnage at Division transfer facilities and in the transport of tonnage to the landfill.

	Table 1.  SOLID WASTE DIVISION 2004 SUPPLEMENTAL BUDGET REQUEST

	
	
	
	FTEs
	
	Budget

	
	Adds due to additional 2004 tonnage - 35,000 tons
	
	
	

	
	
	Landfill Reserve Fund transfer - $10.63/ton
	
	
	372,050 

	
	
	Transfer Station Operators
	0.68
	
	20,722 

	
	
	Truck Drivers
	2.52
	
	95,455

	
	Adds due to redirection of regional direct tonnage & 24-hour 

operations
	
	
	

	
	
	Transfer Station Operators
	4.88
	
	148,714 

	
	
	Scale Operators
	3.00
	
	103,194 

	
	
	Truck Drivers
	7.48
	
	283,335 

	
	
	Supervisor
	1.00
	
	48,321 

	
	
	Diesel (also includes price increases)
	
	
	420,000 

	
	
	Automotive supplies
	
	
	410,000 

	
	
	Shop costs
	
	
	100,000

	
	
	Equipment rentals
	
	
	100,000 

	
	Adds due to staffing more transfer station hours than planned
	
	
	

	
	
	Adding limited staffing at rurals on closed days
	1.05
	
	31,998 

	
	
	Closing Factoria @ 7 pm on weekdays instead of 4 pm
	1.61
	
	49,065 

	
	Household hazardous waste staffing
	
	
	

	
	
	Transfer Station Operators
	1.78
	
	0* 

	
	Legal services for defense in Rabanco v. King County
	
	
	310,000 

	
	Reinstatement of $500,000 covered by vetoed proviso
	
	
	500,000 

	
	Refinancing savings in 2004 Debt Service
	
	
	(346,278)

	TOTAL - Solid Waste Operating Fund Supplemental
	24.00
	
	2,646,576 

	
	
	Less the FTE authority in 2004 adopted budget**
	  (18.00)
	

	TOTAL - Solid Waste Construction Fund Supplemental
	
	
	

	
	CIP - Second outbound scale at Algona Transfer Station
	
	
	85,000 

	
	
	

	TOTAL SUPPLEMENTAL REQUEST - ALL FUNDS
	      6.00 FTEs
	$2,731,576 


*   Expenditure authority already in adopted 2004 budget; only FTE authority needed.

** FTE authority was granted for 18 full-year positions in the 2004 budget.  However, funding was through June 30, 2004 (the layoff date for these positions).  Therefore, the Division needs only 6.00 additional FTEs together with ½ year’s salary and benefits for

24.00 FTEs.
These two factors alone have created the need for increased staffing of transfer station operators, scale operators, and truck drivers.  Additional transportation costs are also being incurred for diesel fuel, vehicle supplies, equipment rental and maintenance.

Another adjustment that was implemented after adoption of the 2004 budget was the addition of hours or staff at three of the Division’s transfer stations.  Citizens and businesses that use the Factoria Transfer Station in Bellevue requested that the station be open until 7:00 p.m. on weekdays rather than closing at 4:00 p.m.  The hours were extended beyond 4:00 p.m. to respond to the community’s request for services.  Also at Factoria, the Household Hazardous Waste (HHW) pilot facility was made permanent because it has been such a popular service with community residents.  While the expenditure authority is included in the 2004 budget (using revenue from the Local Hazardous Waste Management Program for contracted services), the FTE authority to staff the facility is not.  By shifting the contracted services budget to FTEs, the Division will be able to provide this popular service more cost effectively.

The 2004 Business Plan that accompanied the budget reduced the days of operation at the Enumclaw and Vashon transfer stations by two days per week.  The days of closure were selected because they were the two lowest tonnage days at the stations.  Although the stations were closed to the public, commercial haulers were given access on those days.  It was anticipated that no staffing would be needed to accommodate the commercial haulers.  It has since been determined that one Transfer Station Operator needs to staff the sites for four hours on the closed days to monitor operations and ensure that health and safety standards are maintained while the haulers dispose of their loads.

Another expense is legal services for defense in the Rabanco v. King County lawsuit.  The suit was filed in late March 2004 and is not expected to be resolved until at least November 2004.  

A proviso in the 2004 budget ordinance restricted the Division from spending $500,000 in the 2004 operating budget until the Council approved by ordinance a plan to divert solid waste tonnage from overcapacity transfer stations to under capacity facilities.  As I stated in my letter of December 11, 2003, I vetoed that proviso because the requirement that Council approve the plan prior to year-end 2004 was not reasonable because of the considerable coordination that will be required with cities and other stakeholders prior to finalizing such a plan.  The report that was required by the proviso was transmitted on June 4, 2004, along with a timetable and plan for exploring the feasibility of closing the Houghton Transfer Station, as well as an assessment of possible short-term strategies for addressing traffic congestion at Houghton.  I am now requesting reinstatement of the $500,000 spending authority, which is necessary to meet the commitments in the 2004 adopted Solid Waste Operating Fund budget.

This supplemental also recognizes the debt service savings that have been realized by the recent bond refinancing.
This supplemental budget request includes a small scope and budget change in one Capital Improvement Project in the Solid Waste Construction Fund for the Algona Transfer Station.  One of the elements of the Algona Safety Improvement Project is a new scalehouse and replacement scales.  While the station is under construction for this project, it is a good opportunity to make another station improvement by adding a second outbound scale.  This second scale would be for the use of commercial account customers and would improve traffic flow, reduce transaction times, and segregate large collection vehicles from passenger vehicles.  This added scope can be accomplished within the current project for an additional $85,000.  This will improve customer service and safety at one of the busiest transfer stations.

The budget for 2004 was adopted before the 2004 Omnibus Ordinance that provided the Division authority to implement a number of operational changes.  Because of the sequence of events, the budget did not account for the effects of some of these changes.  Circumstances have therefore necessitated this supplemental budget request.  The additional FTE and expenditure authority will ensure the Division is responsive to the public’s needs and improve the safety and quality of the Division’s facilities and services.

Thank you for your consideration.  If you have any questions or wish to discuss the budget request in more detail, please contact Theresa Jennings, Division Director of the Solid Waste Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at (206) 296-4385.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff

 Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)


Debora Gay, Deputy Director, OMB


John Amos, Budget Supervisor, OMB


Lisa Youngren, Budget Analyst, OMB


Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)


Theresa Jennings, Division Director, Solid Waste Division, DNRP

